TOWN OF SWANTON

DRAFT MINUTES

SELECTBOARD MEETING

Swanton Town Office Building      

1 Academy Street, Swanton, VT 05488 
Tuesday, February 21, 2017 @ 7:00 p.m.         
PRESENT: Joel Clark, Selectboard Chair; John Lavoie, Vice Chairman; Daniel Billado, Selectman; James Guilmette, Selectman; Jeff Raleigh, Selectman; Cathy Fournier, Town Clerk; Harold Garrett, Highway Foreman; David Jescavage, Town Administrator; Derick Billado, Animal Control Officer; Joey Stell, Police Chief; Atty. Merrill Bent; Elisabeth Nance; H.D. Campbell; Molly Lambert; and Jay Spaulding.  Unless otherwise noted, all motions carried unanimously.

A. Call to Order: Joel Clark, Selectboard Chair, called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

B. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Agenda Review: Add tree cutting policy, Green Mountain Power pole request, and review of public info meeting slide show.
1. Minutes: 
a) February 7, SLB Regular Meeting - James Guilmette made the motion to approve the February 7, SLB Regular Meeting Minutes as presented. Seconded by Jeff Raleigh. Motion carried.

2. Public Comments:
None.
3. Law Enforcement:
a)  Chief Stell presented his monthly report.  Speed violations were up primarily because of the warmer weather.  Most occurred during the daytime hours.  Payment to the Town for vandalism on the rec path will be coming soon.  He reported that he has no new information yet on the illegal dumping on Waugh Farm Road.  Daniel Billado stated that the police department data shows that most patrolling is being done in the village even during the contract hours when it should be occurring throughout the Town.  Chief Stell responded that patrols are being done in the outskirts of Town; it just isn’t showing up in the data.  Daniel Billado will discuss changing the patrol hours in the contract with the Chief.
4. Animal Control Officer:

a) ACO Monthly Report: ACO Derick Billado presented his report for the month of January 2017.  Not much dog incidents occurred. Dogs must be registered by April 1st. Proof of rabies inoculation is required.  Derick will give the Town Administrator the model name of the chip reader he would like ordered.
5.  Liquor Control Commission:
a)  Daniel Billado made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to temporarily recess the Selectboard meeting and convene as the Liquor Control Commission at 7:19 p.m.  Motion carried.  Atty. Merrill Bent was present to speak on behalf of the Dollar General liquor license application.  This is the first time Dollar General is applying for one in Swanton.  She stated that Dollar General has liquor licenses for its other stores throughout the state and they have had no violations.  She also noted that Dollar General store managers receive training on state liquor laws.  Daniel Billado made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to approve the liquor license for the Dollar General store in Swanton. Motion carried.  Daniel Billado made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to exit the Liquor Control Commission at 7:23 p.m. and to reconvene the Selectboard meeting.  Motion carried.
6. Old Business:
a) Executive Session:  James Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Daniel Billado, to enter executive session at 7:24 p.m. to discuss real estate negotiations and personnel and to find that a public discussion of these issues would be to the disadvantage of certain individuals and the Town.  Motion carried.  Daniel Billado made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to exit the executive session at 8:27 p.m. Motion carried.  Action taken:  The Town Administrator will get more information on the Brownfields Program from Regional Planner Greta Brunswick.  Daniel Billado made a motion, seconded by James Guilmette, to hire Elisabeth Nance as the part-time Administrative Assistant to start immediately.  Motion carried.  
7. Community & Economic Development:
a)  Economic Development Coordinator (EDC) Search Update:  Molly Lambert gave an update on the search.  The top candidate accepted a job with a state agency.  She would like to expand the search by advertising in more regional publications, social media, trade journals, Facebook, etc.  There is only $31,000 approved for this position so advertising costs would have to be deducted from this amount.  The EDC Committee would like to rewrite the ad.  
b)  Sholan Road Update:  At its February 15th meeting, the Planning Commission met with Richard Cummings to discuss the land he owns in the Southern Growth District on Sholan Road.  Sholan Road is a Class 4 road that would need to be upgraded in order to accommodate new growth.  Several zoning changes would also be helpful in order to encourage development of the district.  The Planning Commission expressed its willingness to look at the zoning for this area.

8. Expenditures:
a)  General Orders - James Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to approve the General Orders for the period January 1, 2017 to February 21, 2017.  Motion carried.

b) Highway Orders - Daniel Billado made a motion, seconded by James Guilmette, to approve the Highway Orders for the period January 1, 2017 to February 21, 2017.  .  Motion carried.

c)  Payroll Orders - James Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Daniel Billado, to approve the Payroll Orders for the period January 1, 2017 to February 21, 2017.  Motion carried.

9. Highway Department:  
a)  Updates:  The Town Administrator presented the Town’s Road & Bridge Standards to the Selectboard for review.  No changes were requested so the document will remain as adopted.  Road Foreman Harold Garrett reported that the highway crew will perform some winter maintenance on the roads by cold patching potholes.  He also noted that they repainted the truck bodies.  He is applying for a $40,000 Better Roads grant for Pond Road to install guardrails and do shoulder maintenance.  The application deadline is March 17, 2017.  

b) Maquam Shore Road Pole Replacement:  Green Mountain Power (GMP) submitted a request to replace 13 existing wooden poles on the side of Maquam Shore Road.  GMP submitted a document for the Selectboard to sign granting GMP permission to do the work in the Town’s right-of-way.  Fairpoint may also make use of the new poles.  Daniel Billado made a motion, seconded by James Guilmette, to approve the GMP request to replace its existing 13 poles in the Town right-of-way on Maquam Shore Road with no permit fee charged.  Motion carried.  The Road Foreman will check out the poles.  The approved and signed permission agreement will be recorded in the land records.  
c) Tree Policy:  Town Clerk Cathy Fournier requested this item on the agenda due to some recent inquiries about the policy.  Parts of it need updating.  The following revisions will be made and presented to the Selectboard at a future meeting:

· Delete Section C.
· Amend Section B.

· Add section on emergency removal of hazardous limbs.

· Incorporate other suggestions from Road Foreman.

d) Mailbox Damage:  A complaint about a mailbox on Bushey Street that was damaged by snowplowing.  The Town’s Winter Road Policy does not allow compensation for plow damaged mailboxes.  The Road Foreman will speak with the mailbox owner.  

10. Any Other Business:

a)  Budget Info Meeting Review:  The Selectboard reviewed copies of the PowerPoint presentation slides that were prepared by the Town Administrator and made a few changes.  The info meeting will take place on Monday, February 25, 2017 at 7 p.m. in the Village Complex. 
11. Upcoming Events:
a) Announcements:  The upcoming events below were announced by the Chair:
· Thursday, February 23, 2017 @ 7 p.m., DRB Meeting, Town Offices, 

· 1 Academy Street, Monday, February 27, 2017 @ 7 p.m., Selectboard & Schoolboard 

· Public Informational Presentation 2017 Budgets, Village Complex, 120 First Street,  Tuesday, March 7, 2017 Town Meeting Day from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. Voting at Village Complex, 120 First Street

· Thursday, March 9, 2017 @ 7 p.m., Next Selectboard Meeting, Town  

Offices, 1 Academy Street

12. Adjournment:
a)  Motion:  James Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to adjourn the meeting at 9:27 p.m. Motion carried.
Received and filed by:

_____________________________________________________________________
________________________________

Cathy Fournier, Swanton Town Clerk
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